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Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

Wednesday, December 7, 2022 

Hotel Roanoke, Roanoke, Virginia 

 

TIME AND PLACE 

The meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board took place at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, 

December 7, 2022, at the Hotel Roanoke in Roanoke Virginia. 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 

 

Charles A. Arnason, Chair 

Adam D. Wilson, Vice-Chair 

Jay C. Ford 

Dr. Stephen R. Hill 

Pamela Mason 

Charles Newton 

Matthew S. Wells, DCR Director, Ex Officio 

Dr. Edwin M. Martinez, NRCE, Ex Officio 

Dr. Daniel Goerlich, Virginia Cooperative Extension, Invitee 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS NOT PRESENT 

 

Anna Killius 

Kat Maybury 

Dr. Dahlia O’Brien 

 

DCR STAFF PRESENT 

 

Darryl Glover, Deputy Director, Soil and Water Conservation, Dam Safety and Floodplain Management 

James Martin, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation  

Wendy Howard Cooper, Director, Division of Dam Safety and Floodplain Management 

Christine Watlington Jones, Policy and District Services Manager  

Michael Fletcher, Board and Constituent Services Liaison 

Blair Gordon, SWCD Liaison 

Angela Ball, Conservation District Coordinator 

Sara Bottenfield , Agricultural Incentives Program Manager 

Debbie Cross, Conservation District Coordinator 

Mark Hollberg, Conservation District Coordinator 

Stacy Horton, Conservation District Coordinator 

Marrisa Roland, Conservation District Coordinator 

Jeffrey Rogers,  Grant Manager 

Olivia Leatherwood, Conservation District Coordinator 

 

OTHERS PRESENT 

 

Anne Coats, Thomas Jefferson SWCD 

Kimberly Gleason, Loudoun SWCD 

Lynn Graves, Culpeper SWCD, VASWCD President 

 

Martha Moore, Virginia Farm Bureau 

Kathy Shamblin, Hanover-Caroline, SWCD 
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Dr. Kendall Tyree, Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts 

 

ESTABLISHMENT OF A QUORUM 

 

With six (6) members of the Board present, a quorum was established. 

 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 

 

Chairman Arnason called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 

 

Chairman Arnason called for a moment of silence in remembrance of Pearl Harbor Day. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM SEPTEMBER 26, 2022 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Wilson moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the minutes from the 

September 26, 2022, meeting. 

 

Ms. Mason seconded, and the motion carried. 

 

DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Matthew S. Wells, DCR Director 

 

Director Wells gave a brief update from DCR.  He noted that most of the issues had been covered during 

the course of the VASWCD Annual Meeting.  He thanked Dr. Tyree and the Association for their work in 

hosting the meeting. 

 

Director Wells noted that the Governor will release his budget on December 15, 2022. 

 

APPROVAL OF BOARD BYLAWS – Christine Watlington Jones, Policy and Regulatory Coordinator 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones advised that the Board had been presented with updated draft bylaws at the 

September meeting.  She noted that the use of chair versus chairman was clarified to say that under 

parliamentary authority, Robert’s Rules of Order apply to the procedures, but not titles. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Newton moved that the updated Bylaws of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board be 

approved as submitted by staff.  

 

Mr. Wilson seconded, and the motion carried. 

 

DAM SAFETY AND FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT DIVISION - Wendy Howard Cooper, Director, Division of 

Dam Safety and Floodplain Management 

 

 



Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

December 7, 2022 

Page 3 

 

REVISED: 12/15/2022 2:48 PM 

Ms. Howard Cooper gave the report for the Division of Dam Safety and Floodplain Management.  A copy 

of that report is included as Attachment #1. 

 

Mr. Ford asked for clarification regarding the term “unknown” with regard to a dam status. 

 

Ms. Howard Cooper replied that the term “unknown” is used when DCR is aware of a dam and has 

prepared a preliminary assessment, but a hazard classification has not yet been assigned. 

 

SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION DIVISION - James Martin, Director, Division of Soil and Water 

Conservation  

 

Mr. Martin gave the report for the Division of Soil and Water Conservation. 

 

VACS Program 2023 

 

• Outside of the Chesapeake Bay area, districts have allocated more than 98% of funding. 

• In the Bay areas, 52% of the allocated funds have been allocated. 

 

Mr. Martin noted that this was five months into the program with historic funding. 

 

Engineering Job Approval Authority 

 

Engineering Job Approval Authority allows staff to design and oversee the construction of projects.  DCR 

recently sent a letter to a number of District Chairs to outline some changes that will allow the Boards to 

be better informed. 

 

Perennial Stream Update 

 

DCR continues to work on the perennial stream map data. Some manual cleanup of the data was 

required which is almost complete. This will be followed by some comparisons with other local and 

Chesapeake Bay datasets as well as some field spot checks.  The goal is to have a high quality map 

product ready for release by next summer.  

 

Data QA/QC 

 

In the spring DCR began a new automated process to assist in the quality assurance (QA) of best 

management practice (BMP) data submitted to DCR through the Virginia Agricultural Cost Share 

Program.  The new process sends an email to each District every two weeks identifying potential QA 

issues in the data.  The effective use of these new reports to resolve potential data issues as they arise 

resulted in the Division being ablet o successfully transmit the annual Bay data ahead of schedule. 

 

Thank you 

 

Mr. Martin noted that he wanted to recognize and thank Division staff in attendance for their efforts to 

plan and carry out the annual meeting. 
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Approval of Small Dam Repair Projects for Districts (Soil and Water Conservation District Dam 

Maintenance Repair, and Rehabilitation Fund) – Christine Watlington Jones 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones presented the recommended action for the Small Dam Repair Projects for 

Districts.  She noted. 

 

• These projects fall between routine maintenance and rehabilitation 

• Contingency fund recommendation - $165,005.23 

• Emergency fund recommendations - $50,000 

• Budget provides $500,000 a year to this fund for these projects 

• Recommendations for this year:  

o 10 projects 

o $1,170,803 in total funding 

o Projects are: 

 Blue Ridge (2) 

 Culpeper (1) 

 Headwaters (1) 

 Piedmont (1) 

 Peter Francisco (3) 

 Southside (1) 

 Remote monitoring project 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Newton moved the following: 

 

The Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board (Board) approves funding for ten (10) projects in 

the amount of $1,170,803.00 as presented and recommended by the Department. For FY2023, 

the Board also approves allocating $165,005.23 for contingency funds and $50,000 for 

emergency project funds. 

 

Additionally, the Board directs the Department to reimburse Soil and Water Conservation 

Districts for all eligible costs associated with the installation of the remote monitoring 

equipment as provided for in Chapter 2 of the 2022 Special Session 1 Acts of Assembly. The 

funding for the reimbursements shall be provided from the Soil and Water Conservation District 

Dam Maintenance, Repair, and Rehabilitation Fund. 

 

Further, the Board authorizes the Piedmont Soil and Water Conservation District to utilize any 

remaining funds from projects ID#21-09 (Bush River #2 – wave berm, auxiliary spillway storm 

damage repair; gate valve repair project) and SDR22004 (Bush River #7 – emergency spillway 

storm damage repair; gate valve repair project) for use towards project ID#21-10 Bush River #5 

(INV#147039) wave berm project. 

 

Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried with Chairman Arnason abstaining. 
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Update on TAC recommendations related to WP-4 (Animal waste control facilities) – Christine 

Watlington Jones 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones gave the update regarding TAC recommendations.  She noted: 

 

• The Animal Waste Subcommittee met 5 times during this year’s TAC cycle.  

• The Subcommittee focused on this item for the majority of their meetings.  

• Consensus was reached regarding the recommendations that went before the full TAC for 

action.  

• The full TAC met on October 18, 2022. The recommendations presented by the 

Subcommittee were approved by the TAC. 

• These recommendations will be presented to the Board at the March 2023 meeting.  

• The recommendations related to the WP-4 are:  

o To keep the existing Risk Assessment worksheet with a few changes for the WP-4.  

o To include poultry operations in the Risk Assessment. There is no technical reasons 

to consider poultry operations differently from other animal operations.  

o To recognize that poultry operations tend to have higher nutrient loadings than 

other animal operations, in part due to the volume of animals on the operation.  

o To amend the scoring on the Risk Assessment to increase the point value for any 

nutrient loads (nitrogen or phosphorus) that exceed a certain baseline load of 

nutrients. This more accurately accounts for the increased nutrient loads associated 

with poultry operations, dairies, and highly stocked feedlot type operations (beef 

cattle).  

• Any revisions to the specification should be effective in the upcoming program year FY2024, 

rather than during this program year.  

• Changes to the Risk Assessment will impact only the WP-4; the other animal waste practices 

will utilize the existing Risk Assessment with no changes.  

• Instruction documents were also created by the Subcommittee to assist District staff with 

completing the Risk Assessment. These documents will be posted on the AgBMP Tracking 

Module.  

 

Approval of District Director appointments and resignations – Christine Watlington Jones 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones gave the update regarding District Director appointments and resignations. 

 

James River 

Appointment of Mr. Gregory Powers, of Chesterfield County, effective 1/1/2023, to fill 

the vacant at-large appointed director position (term of office expires 12/31/2026) 

 

Mountain 

Appointment of Ms. Kari Sponaugle, of Bath County, effective 12/7/2022, to fill the un- 

expired Extension Agent appointed director position of Mr. Berkeley Clark (term of 

office expires 12/31/2024). 

 

Natural Bridge 
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Appointment of Mr. Robert Beard, of Rockbridge County, effective 1/1/2023, to fill the 

unexpired at-large appointed director position of Ms. Becky Szarzynski (term of office 

expires 12/31/2026). 

 

Peaks of Otter 

Appointment of Mr. Stacy Simmons, of Bedford County, effective 1/1/2023, to fill the 

vacant at-large appointed director position (term of office expires 12/31/2026). 

 

Prince William 

Appointment of Mr. John B. Price, of Prince William County, effective 1/1/2023, to fill 

the vacant at-large appointed director position (term of office expires 12/31/2026). 

 

Thomas Jefferson 

Resignation of Mr. Lonnie Murray, of Albemarle County, effective 6/29/2022, elected 

director (term of office expires 12/31/2023). 

 

Appointment of Ms. Rosalyn Koontz, of Albemarle County, effective 12/7/2022, to fill 

the un-expired elected director position of Mr. Lonnie Murray (term of office expires 

12/31/2023). 

 

BOARD ACTION 

 

Mr. Wilson moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the list of District 

Director appointments as presented by staff. 

 

Ms. Mason seconded, and the motion carried. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

There was no old business. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Ms. Watlington Jones noted that the Workgroup Discussing VACS Implementation, established by the 

Board at the September meeting, would have the first meeting on Tuesday, December 13, 2022 at 

Pocahontas State Park in Chesterfield, Virginia. 

 

PARTNER REPORTS 

 

Natural Resources Conservation Service 

 

Dr. Martinez gave the report for the Natural Resources Conservation Service.  A copy of the report is 

included as Attachment #2. 

 

Virginia Department of Agriculture and Consumer Service 

 

Not represented. 
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Virginia Cooperative Extension 

 

Dr. Goerlich gave the report for Virginia Cooperative Extension.  A copy of the report is included as 

Attachment #3. 

 

Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts 

 

Mr. Graves thanked the Board and staff for helping to make the annual meeting a great success.  He 

advised that the Association would be represented at the December 13 workgroup meeting. 

 

Chesapeake Bay Commission 

 

Not represented. 

 

Virginia Agribusiness Council 

 

Not represented. 

 

Virginia Farm Bureau Federation 

 

Ms. Moore expressed appreciation for being a part of the meeting.  She advised that having the meeting 

regarding the agricultural  needs assessment provided partners with more tools to advocate for 

additional funding.  She noted that providing full funding for agricultural BMPs is a priority for the 

Virginia Farm Bureau Federation. 

 

Ms. Moore thanked the Association and all involved with continuing to meet the water quality goals. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

There was no public comment. 

 

NEXT MEETINGS 

 

Upcoming meetings will be held in March, April, and May of 2022.  Dates and locations are to be 

determined. 

 

ADJOURN 

 

There was no further business and the meeting adjourned at 9:46 a.m. 
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ATTACHMENT #1 
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ATTACHMENT #2 
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ATTACHMENT #3 

 

Virginia Cooperative Extension Report 

 

December 2022 

 

• Dr. Michael Gutter, Associate Dean for Extension & State Program Leader for 4-H 

Youth Development, Families and Communities for the Institute of Food and 

Agricultural Sciences at the University of Florida has been named as the next Associate 

Dean and Director of Virginia Cooperative Extension.  Dr. Gutter began work November 

1, 2022.  He will be attending the VASWCD meeting on Monday, December 5. 

 

• Virginia Cooperative Extension was charged under HB894 Section 3 with developing a 

map or repository of prime farmland in consultation with relevant and necessary state 

agencies to assist localities with solar project siting considerations.  A report on the 

project was submitted to the Governor and General Assembly on December 1, 2022.  We 

hope to release the outcome of this collaborative effort--the Virginia Land and Energy 

Navigator (VaLEN)--by the end of December. 

 

• In the interest of insuring that all local SWCD’s have Extension agent Appointed 

Director positions filled, in 2022 VCE and VASWCD worked together to appoint 

Extension agent representation to Mountain SWCD, Mountain Castles SWCD, Tri-

County/City SWCD, Thomas Jefferson SWCD, Piedmont SWCD, and Patrick SWCD. 

 

• Recognizing the importance of strong organizational support to the success and retention 

of Extension agents and specialists, VCE is currently in the process of revamping our 

new faculty onboarding process.   

 

• VCE will be embarking on a statewide situation analysis (i.e., needs assessment) in 2023.  

Situation analysis is an integral part of the Extension Programming Model and insures 

that VCE programming is focused on Virginia’s evolving needs.  VCE carries out 

situation analysis formally every five years and informally on a continuous basis. 

 

• When all the positions currently advertised are filled VCE will have 239 Extension 

agents, as follows:  102 Agriculture and Natural Resources (ANR), 91 4-H, 34 Family 

and Consumer Sciences (FCS), and 12 FCS SNAP-Ed. 

 

• Virginia Cooperative Extension has an existing network of facilities (107 city and county 

unit offices, 11 Agricultural Research and Extension Centers, six 4-H centers and two 

university campuses and satellites), professional extension staff, and university specialists 

to deliver vital educational programs to the public. This network is enhanced by a 

connection to the resources of the land grant universities across the nation and is located 

in every county and major city in the state.  Extension faculty and staff come from a 

variety of backgrounds, which helps us better understand the distinct needs of all 
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Virginians. It is through this lens that we can accurately and effectively assess, prioritize, 

and respond to local and state needs. 

 

 
 


